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The 2004/2005 Metro Washington DC Chapter of the National Association of Social Workers began the year with a Board Retreat on July 31, 2005, to develop plans, goals, and strategies for the year.  Since then, we have held monthly Board or Executive Committee Meetings, provided fiduciary oversight of income and spending, oversaw a successful two-day professional conference and supported other programs to meet the  professional development needs of members, improved the website and brought in a secure on-line store, and advocated for social work issues.  As we wrap up the year, I am proud to report that we had a good year, the Metro Washington Chapter of NASW is holding its own and we’re moving forward.  

As we entered this year, we were also entering the third year of a strategic plan, so the goals that we established were an effort to refocus Board energies on completing the established goals from the strategic plan that was already in place while adding some specificity to enable the chapter to build a strong foundation for the future.  Goals included:

Goal 1.  Increase membership by 80 members.

Outcome for Membership:  The most current membership figures indicate that the total membership of the Metro Washington DC Chapter of NASW is 1,806.  The bad news is that our chapter membership is down 81 members from last year at this time, a decrease of 5%.  The good news is that we have 201 members in the inactive category, suggesting that we could very possibly restore these losses with a vigorous outreach campaign.  We continue to experience membership losses due to technical problems, resulting in member requests being overridden by a computerized default system which reassigns members to their state addresses.  This happened recently when two of our candidates for election were assigned to other chapters, despite their written requests to be placed in Metro Chapter.  We note also that NASW no longer provides members with a membership card unless it is downloaded from the national website.  We have received numerous complaints from members who feel that an attractive membership card should be issued to members (and we might add) with the name of the Chapter clearly visible.  

Goal 2:
Develop a two-year plan for fundraising that meets the professional development and educational needs of social workers.

Outcome for Fundraising and Professional Development:  This goal was achieved with the successful two-day professional conference, New Dimensions in Social Work:  Transforming Social Work Practice and Policy held on April 21 and 22, 2005 at the Academy for Educational Development on Connecticut Avenue.  The chapter made a profit of approximately $15,000 on the conference.  In addition, the chapter sponsored a number of one-day and half-day training sessions, workshops, and seminars which provided professional development and training opportunities for social workers and provided income for the chapter.  See details below under the discussion of committees.  A two-day professional conference will not be held in 2005/2006, but one-day and half-day workshops and seminars will be held to meet the training needs of our members and to generate income for the chapter.

Goal 3:  Create a public policy agenda

Outcome for public policy agenda:  This goal was partially achieved, but additional focus and energy are needed to fully develop a public policy agenda for the chapter.  This year, we made inroads into addressing current issues, but more work is needed to identify, track, and address issues that affect social workers and the communities in which we work.  In addition to writing letters to voice concerns about a number of issues, the chapter approved the establishment of a Peace and Justice Committee, joined the District of Columbia Legislative Briefing Project, and joined the Maryland Coalition. See a detailed discussion of our efforts below under committees and advocacy.

Goal 4:  Promote Continuing Development of an Effective Chapter Structure:

Outcome for development of effective chapter structure:   Work to develop an effective chapter structure was initiated and will continue.  Efforts are underway to develop a committee structure that will assume responsibility for taking on projects and activities to meet the needs of our chapter and our members.  This year, a number of committees were active and achieved their goals and the board is in the process of reviewing and approving recommendations for changes to update the bylaws.  See the discussion of committees below for full details.  

Goal 5:  Continue the development of the website and bring on ecommerce.  

Outcome for Refinement of the Website:  The Metro Washington website has come to full fruition during this year.  It will always be a “work in progress” as technology expands capacity, but during this past year the website was developed to the point of providing good access to information for our members and board.  Completion of the website provides the following benefits for our members and chapter.

1.    Brought ecommerce to the chapter.  We have a fully protected site where members can complete credit card transactions to register for conferences and workshops, order conference exhibit space, purchase advertising, pay continuing education fees, and place classified ads into the newsletter and on the website.

2.    Developed a confidential library for members of the Board of Directors where materials for upcoming board meetings are posted so board members can download minutes, treasurer’s reports, and other agenda items in preparation for Board and Executive Committee meetings.

3.    Posted information about the New Dimensions in Social Work Conference that not only included details about the location and dates but provided detailed information about the workshops and speakers and allowed for registration through the internet.

4.    Posted information about other continuing education programs and allowed for registration on site. 

5.    Posted job announcements and office space listings.

Fiduciary Oversight:  The board’s responsibility for providing fiduciary oversight for the chapter was taken seriously during 2004/2005 and during the past year, the board:

       Received and reviewed the 2003/2004 audit

       Posted the audit on the website

       Reviewed income and expenditures in monthly financial reports prepared by the Treasurer

       Developed policies, approved programs and expenditures, and provided direction to the Executive Director

       Approved a budget for 2005/2006

An end-of-the-year Treasurer’s Report was prepared by Treasurer Denis Pringle and will be presented at the Annual Meeting.

Management of the Office:  The Metro Washington DC Chapter office continued under the leadership of Joyce Higashi, Executive Director.  She provided:

       Staff support for the Conference Committee, the Committee on Inquiry, the PACE committee, the Committee on Nominations, the Program Committee and the Metro Peace Committee

       Provided staff support for the Board of Directors and the Executive Committee 

       Submitted quarterly progress reports to the Chapter Board and Chapter Reports to the NASW National Office, as required

       Supervised program registrations, payment of bills, financial reports, and the chapter audit

       Ensured that the chapter website was upgraded and implemented the addition of a secure online store on the website

       Produced five editions of the NewsReport;
       Recruited Heather Edwards, MSW, for Office Transitional and Upgrading Services and hired Richard Nash as Office Manager and CE Coordinator

       Ensured that Continuing Education programs were approved and that CEU certificates were prepared and sent to participating social workers

       Prepared Membership Reports for the Board and followed up on individual member complaints

       Provided support for Membership Outreach Services, including the co-sponsorships with the Psychoanalytic “First Friday Series” and the monthly “Forum on War, Peace and Justice” with the New York Avenue Presbyterian Church.  

Committees:  One of the goals established for the 2004/2005 program year was to rebuild the committee structure within the Metro Washington DC NASW chapter.  We have had some success in establishing essential committees, but more work is needed to bring additional members into leadership roles in the chapter.  Many thanks go to the committee members who contributed a significant amount of time to ensure that programs and services for our members were provided this year.  

Standing Committees include:

Executive Committee:  Comprised of the officers of the Board of Directors and two appointment members of the Board:  Barbara Strother, President and Chair, Mikiko Stebbing, Kate Scharff, Denis Pringle, Harriette Moore, and Shirley Bryant.

Achievements:  This committee met bi-monthly to continue the work of the Board of Directors.  It approved the Budget for the fiscal year 2005-2006. 

Committee on Inquiry:  Elizabeth Hutchison, Chair.  Members included:  Janice Berry Edwards, Anthony Goliday, Gladys Walton Hall, Cynthia Harris, Philip M. Jackson, Jo-Ann Leitch, Arlene Manning, Mikiko Stebbing, Eva Stewart, and Daniel Wilson.  
Achievements:  The chapter closed one case this year when the complainant failed to follow through on the mediation process.  The Committee has one case pending.  The Chair will attend the NASW Training on August 4, 2005, to become informed about the NASW changes to the adjudication program.


Membership Committee:  Co-Chairs, Dianne Brown & Sandra Owens Lawson

Achievements:  Identification of co-chairpersons who will organize and 

focus this activity in 2005/2006.  Appointment of a Committee will follow as will designation of Committee Goals.  



Membership activities provided by board members included:

       phone calls to inactive members

       outreach at Student Orientations by President Strother at Howard and Catholic Universities,

       attendance at the Catholic Job Fair by Mark Gorkin and Richard Nash

       participation in the Howard University Job Fair by Joyce Higashi

       speaking engagement at Columbia Union College by Kate Seldon

Outreach activities also included the “First Friday Psychoanalytic Series”, organized by Bonnie Gallagher and co-sponsored with the Baltimore Washington Center for Psychoanalysis.  The “First Friday Series” was offered at no charge from noon to 2:30 p.m. at the NASW conference room and included the following sessions:

       Chewed Up and Spit Out: A Case of an Unusual eating Disorder

       The Fortuitous Intervention

       Contemporary Trends in Dynamic Psychotherapy

       The Prescription of Psychoanalytic Treatment

       The Injured Ballerina and the Costume of an Eating Disorder

       Psychoanalysis and Female Development:  Feelings of Inadequacy and       Conflicts About Success

       An analyst in the Trenches:  The School Based Mourning Project
       Racial Factors in Psychoanalytic Treatment
       Psychotherapy, the Secret Art
Membership Chair, Dianne Brown and Brenda Samuel, organized the Annual Meeting program on social work and substance abuse.

Nominations and Leadership Identification Committee:  Sheryl Brissett Chapman, Chair.  Members included Anthony Hill, Ilia Rivera Sanchez, Erin Toghill, Arlene C. Manning, Kahlita P. Morgan, and Athena Viscusi.

Achievements:  The Chapter NCLI assessed chapter challenges and needs for leadership and solicited candidates who could participate in a strong ballot for 2005.   The ballot was completed in a timely manner and the election is on-going.  The committee ensured that affirmative action goals were achieved and submitted the Affirmative Action report to National.

Professional Standards & Continuing Education:  Patricia A. O’Donnell

Achievements:  Provided consultation to the Executive Director on continuing education and review questions.  This committee will be requested to review the chapter continuing education program this year to recommend changes and new products.

Program Committee:  Mikiko Stebbing

Achievements:  The Program Committee approved five one-day or half-day workshops this year, including:

1.    On September 24, 2004, the chapter sponsored a half-day workshop on    Depression as Experienced by A Clinical Social Worker:  Spirituality in Treatment conducted by Peggy T. Templeman and Patricia Martin-O’Meally.

2.    On October 2 and 3, 2004, NASW DC Chapter and the International Psychotherapy Institute co-sponsored a 12-hour course in Clinical Supervision.  

3.    On October 2, 2004, the chapter sponsored a three-hour workshop on Ethical and Psychosocial Management of Boundary Relationships presented by Patricia O’Donnell.

4.    On June 18, 2005, the DC Metro Chapter of NASW and The International Psychotherapy Institute sponsored a one-day conference, Sexuality & Contemporary Psychotherapy.

5.    On June 23-26, 2005, the chapter will sponsor Traumatic Incidence Reduction training and participants will have the option of taking two or four days of training.   

Ad Hoc Committees include:

Awards Committee:  Esther Dickerson, Chair.  Members included Harriette Moore and Pat Martin O’Mealley

Achievements:  The Social Worker Awards program was held at the New Dimensions in Social Work:  Transforming Social Work Practice and Policy conference, and the following members were recognized:

       Lifetime Achievement Award:  Sheryl Brissett-Chapman, MSW, EDM, EdD. ACSW.

       Social Worker of the Year:  Vivian E. Frazier, MSW, LGSW.

       Social Work Administrator of the Year:  Ralph D. Belk, LICSW, LCSW-C.

       Social Work Student of the Year:  Kate Seldon, MSW, LGSW.

       Agency of the Year:  Neighbor’s Consejo

Bylaws Committee:  Shirley Bryant, Chair, and Mikiko Stebbing

Achievements:  Recommended changes to the bylaws have been proposed and board discussion is underway and will continue.  Additions from NASW Chapter Services will be added and the updated bylaws will be submitted for approval by NASW Chapter Services.  Revised bylaws will be available for members to read next spring, with voting by the membership at the Annual Meeting in 2006.  

Conference Steering Committee:   Jacqueline Richardson, Chair.  Members included:  Sheryl Brissett Chapman, Beth DuMez, Mark Gorkin, Ravita Maharaj, Stephen McDonald, Sheila V. Pannell, Sondra Petty, Denise Rathman, Liz Salett, Vivian Smith, 
Mikiko Stebbing, Eva Stewart, and M. Teresa Vandergriff.  

Conference Volunteers:  Heather Edwards, Kahlita P. Morgan, Tawana P. Tucker 
and Students - Christine Arena, Devina Richardson-Asson, Jennifer Baker, 
Mertina Bediako, Sherrine Brown, Ebonique Bethea, Shannel Brockenberry, 
Natasha Butler, Adenike Coore, Gale Cowan, Lena Dunning, Lucy Feng, Danielle 
Fletcher, Andrea Hatfield, Troy Johnson, Bernadette Joy, Takisha Jiggetts, Blasé 
Mills,Aiesha Mitchell, Shorai Ndoro, P. Precious Porter-Gardner, Jodi Smith, 
Kate Seldon, Jerita Sligh,Sharina Stanton, Teresa Stith, Tiffeny Teasel, Tamara 
Vanzego, Joy Walton, Roberta Wasserman, Jennifer Whitt, and Natasha Zephpyr

Achievements:  New Dimensions in Social Work Conference:  On April 21 and 22, 2005, the Metro DC Chapter sponsored a two-day professional conference, New Dimensions in Social Work:  Transforming Social Work Practice and Policy at the Academy for Educational Development on Connecticut Avenue.  
The conference, capably chaired by Jackie Richardson, was a huge success and 
included six tracks with 38 workshops and intensives presented by an outstanding array of social workers and other professionals from around the country.  The six conference tracks included:

       Leadership and Career Development chaired by Mark Gorkin

       Cultural Competency and Diversity, chaired by Liz Sallett

       Trauma and Special Populations, chaired by Stephen McDonald

       Federal Initiatives and Evidenced-Based Practice, chaired by Mikiko Stebbing,

       Children and Families, chaired by Sheryl Brissett Chapman and Sondra Petty, and

       Gerontology Issues chaired by Barbara Strother.

In addition to the training sessions, the conference included a stimulating keynote opening speech by Betsy Clark, Executive Director of NASW, a commemoration of the 50th Anniversary of NASW and the 150th Anniversary of St. Elizabeths Hospital, and an Awards Luncheon.  There were also a variety of vendors displaying both information and merchandise and a silent theme basket raffle to raise funds for the chapter.  Over 200 social workers registered for the conference and we raised about $15,000 for operation of the chapter.  As stated in the President’s Message in the last newsletter, “the conference provided the best of what NASW provides for its members – cutting edge information and training, recognition of the profession, and a chance for social workers to come together to network and make friends.”

PACE Committee:  The Metro Washington DC NASW Political Action Candidate Election Committee (PACE) was reactivated this year.  Bonnie Gallagher chairs the committee which includes:  Denise Rathman, Secretary, Dorothy Kennison, Treasurer, and members – Orisia Bass, Shawn Callaway, Elizabeth Salett, Cudore Snell, Mikiko Stebbing, and Tommy Wells. 

Achievements:  The committee reactivated itself after a year of inactivity and donated Metro PACE funds for use in the National Elections.  In addition,   

       Denise Rathman attended the 9th Annual Campaign School sponsored by the Institute for the Advancement of Political Social Work Practice at the 
University of Connecticut School of Social Work.  

       Promoted visibility of PACE 
in NASW by purchasing conference tote bags with a PACE logo for attendees, distributed PACE literature, and solicited members to participate in a PACE survey.

Peace Committee: The Metro Peace Committee, newly formed this past year with charter members Grace Lynch, Anne Anderson, and Eleanor Peterson and chaired by Moya Atkinson, circulated a “Petition to the 2005  Delegate Assembly to Reinstate NASW’s Peace and Social Justice Committee as a Standing Committee Through a Bylaws Change” among the NASW chapters and delegates. The petition failed to garner the 500 votes needed, but the Committee did obtain 386 signatures from 31 states.  The Committee also co-sponsored the “Friday Forum on War, Peace, and Social Justice” with the New York Avenue Presbyterian Church.  Sessions included:  

       On September 17, 2004, Ann Souza moderated a panel on “Health Issues among First Nations: American Indians’ Quest for Justice.”

       On October 1, 2004, Dr. Radwan Masmoudi, President of the Center for the Study of Islam and Democracy, spoke on “Islam and Democrary” 

            
Friday, October 15, 2004 featured Rebecca Phares, Co-Coordinator, 


Border Working Group, Washington, D. C. 
 Her presentation was titled, 



“The U.S./Mexico Border: Issues & Challenges”


       November 19th featured “Punishment, Sentencing, Prisons and Prisoner Reentry” with Stephen A. Saltzburg, Professor of Law, George Washington University and Chair of the ABA Justice Kennedy Commission.

       December 3rd featured a discussion of National Elections with Bonnie Gallagher, LICSW, discussing the results from a social work perspective.  On December 10th, Robert B. McDuff, civil rights and criminal defense attorney, vice chair, Board of Directors of the Mississippi Center of Justice, led a discussion on “Race and the Deep South.”  

       Commemoration of Dr. Martin Luther King, Jr. Anniversary on January 21st, “Current Justice Issues in Washington, DC.”  Speaker was Reverend Graylan Hagler of Plymouth Congregational Church in Washington, DC.

       Bob Petrusak, Press Secy, Green Party of VA and Member, Northern Virginians for Peace & Justice, spoke on "Oil, War, and the Roots of Saudi-Based Terrorism" on March 11th.  

       April 8 -- Jonathan Lash, President of the World Resources Institute (WRI) spoke on "Critical Environmental Issues for 2005".  

       Sarah Wilton, PhD Candidate, spoke on “Health Consequences of War: Victims and Survivors” on May 13th.

       Eleanor DePaola Peterson, MSW, was the speaker on June 10th on “Afghan Women’s Rights in Today’s Context.” 

The Peace Committee also nominated Jeanette Rankin and Barbara Lee for the NASW Pioneers and submitted articles to the Metro NewsReport throughout the year. 

Advocacy:  The Metro DC Chapter of NASW continues to struggle with developing a strong capacity for advocating for legislation that affects social workers and social service programs. Our budget has not allowed us to hire a lobbyist and monitoring legislation is a very time consuming endeavor.  Nonetheless, it is essential our chapter make every effort to ensure that the voice of social workers is heard, and we took every opportunity to do just that this year.  During the 2004/2005 program year, the chapter:

1.    Co-sponsored a Ward 7 Candidate Forum on August 25, 2004.  Sheryl Brissett Chapman represented the chapter at the forum.

2.    On September 1, 2004, sent a letter to the DC Department of Health, Health Professional Licensing Administration, expressing concerns about the rules for home care agencies and the failure to recognize the roles of social workers in the field of home care.

3.    On November 6, 2004, Metro DC members of NASW participated in the National Alliance for the Mentally Ill (NAMI) March to bring attention to the needs of mentally ill people.

4.    On March 23, 2005, provided written testimony to the DC Department of Insurance Securities and Banking for the public hearing on charitable obligations and performance of the DC Blue Cross/Blue Shield program.

5.    Joined with the Maryland and Greater Washington Clinical Societies in a Maryland Coalition to support and advocate for social workers and social work issues in Maryland.  Nancy Pond and Henriette Schneider Taylor represented the Metro DC Chapter at the coalition meetings and activities.  Betsy Amey was Chair of the Coalition and Alice Neiley was the lobbyist. Pat Baker and Margot Aronson represented their respective clinical societies.  We are awaiting a report to our membership on the impressive work performed by this group this past year.

6.    Joined the District of Columbia Legislative Briefing Project, a collaborative effort with Howard University School of Social Work and Xi Omega Chapter of the Alpha Kappa Alpha Society.  The primary objective is to address major legislative issues affect the city and to create a grass roots power based focused on lobbying for change and rights of mental health, housing, education, and health.  The chapter’s liaison is Immediate Past President Ivy Hylton.

7.    As Chief of the Adult Protective Services in the District of Columbia, your president helped prepare testimony to support amendments to the DC Adult Protective Services law to include authority to investigate and provide services for self neglecting adults.  The amendments were marked up on June 20th and are expected to become law following Council approval and Congressional review. 

8.    Dr. Dianne Brown worked with the State Health Planning and Development Agency on the Proposed Uncompensated Care Regulations to provide commends and informally review the recommendations prior to publication.  The regulations have been submitted for Legal Sufficiency Review and will be published in the DC Register for public comment.

Volunteers for Special Projects have included:    Thank you to Harriette Moore for coordinating the Metro Washington DC Chapter participation in the NAMI March and  K. Ivy Hylton for serving as Chapter Representative to the District of Columbia Legislative Briefing Project and The Public Policy and Advocacy Information Center, a joint initiative with Tricia Bent-Goodley of Howard University.

2005 Social Work Congress:  A Coming Together of the Profession

Your President, Executive Director, and a number of other distinguished members from the Metro Washington DC Chapter participated in the 2005 Social Work Congress convened by NASW National in partnership with the Council of Social Work Education, the National Association of Deans and Directors of Schools of Social Work, and the Baccalaureate Program Directors.  The Congress was held on March 17 and 18, 2005, and brought social work leaders from around the country together to determine how social work can best address the challenges that we will face in the decade ahead.  For two full days, we discussed the profession of social work – where we need to go and what the imperatives for the next ten years will be.  After much discussion through break out sessions and debate, participants voted on twelve imperatives to guide the profession.  The imperatives include:

       Assure excellence in aging knowledge, skills, and competencies at all levels of social work education, practice and research.

       Participate in politics and policy where major decisions are being made about behavioral health.

       Assure a qualified social work labor force to serve children.

       Take the lead in advocating for quality, universal healthcare.

       Elevate the public’s awareness of the efficacy and cost-effectiveness of social work practice in healthcare.

       Address the impact of racism, other forms of oppression, social injustice, and other human rights violations through social work education and practice.

       Increase the value proposition of social work by raising standards and increasing academic rigor of social work education programs.

       Mobilize the social work profession to actively engage in politics, policy, and social action, emphasizing the strategic use of power.

       Continuously acknowledge, recognize, confront, and address pervasive racism within social work practice at the individual, agency, and institutional levels.

       Strengthen social work’s ability to influence the corporate and political landscape at the federal, state, and local levels.

       Promote culturally competent social work interventions and research methodology in the areas of social justice, well-being, and cost-benefit outcomes.

       Connect research and practice through partnerships among researchers, the field, and communities.

The chapter will be addressing these imperatives as we plan for next year.  

Preparation for Delegate Assembly

NASW is governed by decisions made at a Delegate Assembly that is held every three years.  Much of the work of the Delegate Assembly is being completed in advance with review of position papers.  As a result, delegates and members are able to download and review much of the information that will be considered at the Delegate Assembly in advance and the length of the Delegate Assembly has been shorted   The Delegate Assembly will be held in August, 2005, in Washington DC and the Metro DC Chapter has participated in a number of pre-assembly activities this year, including:

       Your president participated on a panel that reviewed and finalized the position paper on Refugees and Immigrants.

       Philip Lucas participated on a panel that reviewed and finalized the position paper on Disasters and Trauma.

       April 29 – May 1, 2005, Philip Lucas and your president attended the Southeastern Coalition Meeting in Atlanta to prepare for the Delegate Assembly.  Philip is Co-Chair of the Southeastern Coalition and co-facilitated the meeting.

Recognition of Social Workers

If you read the President’s Messages that are printed in the Social Work NewsReport, you know they frequently include expressions of appreciation for the outstanding social workers that work in this area.  Their expertise and generosity have allowed us to present an outstanding conference and on-going workshops and seminars that provide for the professional development of social workers throughout the region.  In addition, we are blessed with social workers who are in the trenches every day providing services for clients and advocating for improvements in the social service network.  Congratulations to each of them for their outstanding work and continued dedication to meeting the needs of our clients and dedicating themselves toward making this a better community.

In addition, it is worthy to note that Sheryl Brissett Chapman has been selected as the recipient of the National Lifetime Achievement Award by NASW and will be recognized at the upcoming Delegate Assembly.  Congratulations to Sheryl.  She is a true gem in this organization and in the field of social work and we are honored to have her amongst us.  

Also, our very best wishes to Ken and Margery Carpenter, who have consistently been first in line to volunteer for our fund raising projects and first to send in their registrations for our conferences.  Ken will be retiring after 44 years of employment with the federal government on June 30, 2005.  He is a charter member of NASW.  Ken truly exemplifies the quality of loyalty (among many other wonderful qualities), and we are grateful that we had the good sense at Metro Chapter to present him our Lifetime Achievement Award before he considered moving back to Minnesota!  

And finally, this report would not be complete without a few words of appreciation for all of the hard work, dedication and invaluable contributions of Joyce Higashi and Richard Nash, the two full-time staff members of the DC Metro Washington Chapter.  They have put in countless hours to ensure that programs ran smoothly, materials were prepared for Board and Executive Committee Meetings, members received timely information, the website was improved and maintained, the NewsReport was published, CEU programs were approved and certificates were sent out, and committees were staffed.  We have had a true partnership relationship this year and this chapter has been well served by a very small, but outstanding staff.  

As we said at the beginning of the report, it has been a good year.  We look toward next year with enthusiasm and knowledge that a solid foundation is being built.  We will continue to draw in members to take leadership roles so that we can expand services and programs for our members and advocate for the clients and populations that we serve.

Barbara Strother






President

